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Village of Teslin,  

February 8,2021

Regular Council Meeting

Minutes

Meeting #03-21

Members Present:    Mayor Gord Curran

Councilor Clara Jules

Councilor Trevor Sallis

Councilor Denise Johnston 

Councilor Juanita Kremer

Member Absent:     None

Public Present:       Cnst Amy Handrahan

MLA, Stacey Hassard

Robert Wiseman

Mayor Gord Curran called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.
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Village of Teslin,  

February 22,2021

Regular Council Meeting

Minutes

Meeting #04-21

Members Present:    Mayor Gord Curran

Councilor Clara Jules

Councilor Trevor Sallis

Councilor Denise Johnston 

Member Absent:     Councilor Juanita Kremer

Public Present:       YG HPW

Paul Murchison

Kelly Constable

Graham Construction

Jason Rudyk

Elizabeth Thorpe

Brian Maksymtez

Kiewit Construction

Gen Arthur

Gary Bagozzi

James Williams

Mayor Gord Curran called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.
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Prepared by:

Shelley Hassard, CAO 

Cole Hunking, Public Works Foreman
Administration Report

March 2021

TESLIN ROADS

We have had above average amounts of snow this year so there could be

limited visibility at intersections, please drive with caution. We are

working on removing snow but in the meantime please be careful. As

Spring arrives our crew will be out steaming ditches.

SOLID WASTE FACILITY/RECYCLING

The solid waste facility hours are as follows:

Monday, Tuesday Closed to public

Wednesday–Thursday and Friday – Noon to 6:00pm

Saturday – 10:00 am – 5:00 pm

There is no after hour access to the facility so please plan accordingly.

The recycling center is open for refundables, though customers will have

to sort and count their own recycling while the attendant observes.

Recycling bins need to be at the end of your driveway by 9am Wednesday

mornings for pickup. Please ensure there is no garbage in your recycling

bins.

Northern Enviro Services from Watson lake plans a weekly trip to Teslin

to provide septic pump-out services, please plan ahead and schedule your

pump-out by contacting their office at 867-536-7361.
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Cole Hunking, Public Works ForemanAdministration Report
March 2021

WATER QUALITY/ WATER DELIVERY

The Water Treatment Plant (WTP) is in good working condition. Please

notify us if you will be away and not requiring water delivery. Kindly

ensure that spouts & tank whistles are in good working order and lids

closed to help avoid water overflow.

When constructing new buildings or renovating buildings please contact the

Village office to get a copy of the water bylaw to ensure your water systems

complies.

Please note that severe winter weather conditions may affect our water

delivery service.

Please ensure your driveways are plowed so the water truck and driver can

safely access your fill spout.

DOG CONTROL

The animal control bylaw is available on our website www.teslin.ca

Please ensure your pets are secure on your property. We take dog control

very serious and are actively pursuing loose dogs, our public works staff do

patrol for stray dogs 7 days a week! If you have stray dogs wandering on

your property, please call the Village office.

.

http://www.teslin.ca/
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Cole Hunking, Public Works ForemanAdministration Report
March 2021

Once a dog is picked up by our staff, we notify the owner and

if they are not picked up by the owner after three business

days, they are sent to the animal shelter in Whitehorse.

The community dog spay program is still available. Please call

the Village office for more information and to make arrangements

to use this program.

The Village of Teslin has partnered with Yukon Government &

Humane Society on a dog surrender program, so if you need to

surrender a dog please give us a call and we can assist with

making arrangements.

RECREATION

Our recreation department is working hard to provide

programming while adhering to COVID-19 restrictions.

Some great community events during March. Mini-Rendezvous

was huge success and congratulations to all the curlers at the

outdoor bonspiel.
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Check out Recreations Facebook and calendar posted around town for

programming during April.

PROJECTS

New Firehall/Public works yard

We have hired Colliers Project Leaders to assist us with project

management of these two projects. The RFP has closed and a

recommendation to award will go forward to Council in April.

OTHER

The 2021 budget has been approved by Council.

Check the electronic sign or our website www.teslin.ca regularly for

updated notices and messages.

Shelley Hassard, CAO

Cole Hunking, Public Works Foreman

http://www.teslin.ca/


March 2021 Recreation Report
News and Highlights 

from your 

Recreation Programmer

-- Lindsay Johnston
Rec Manager

Contact

Information

Email:

teslinrec@teslin.ca

Phone: 250-688-6880

Facebook:

Teslin Recreation

Our regular programs were sidelined a bit this month so 

we could focus on some bigger things and as a result 

March was awesommmmmmme!!!!

While we weren’t able to harvest a Bison for the 

community, our youth hunt at the beginning of the month 

was still a great success. Thanks to funding from Crime 

Prevention Victim Services Trust we were able to partner 

with TTC game guardians, local CO’s and a couple of 

Elders to bring 4 youth out to Kloo Lake for a 5-day trip. 

Youth gained great experience in camp life by helping to 

set tents, haul wood and keep fires going, and tear down 

camp. The youth would have also been responsible for 

helping prepare meals if we weren’t limited by COVID 

guidelines requiring us to only have 1 food handler. We 

spent 3 full days out exploring the area searching for the 

herd. We finally spotted a group of 10 bison late 

afternoon on our last hunting day, but they were 

unfortunately in an area we couldn’t get to at the time. 

Recreation has been acquiring a good inventory of gear 

for land-based programs so we can run more of these 

kinds of trips. We are excitedly looking towards getting 

more community members out on the land this summer 

and have the wheels in motion to embark on a fall hunt. 

The 50th Anniversary Teslin Mini-Rendezvous was a 

tremendous success. We had lots of support running 

events and the participation throughout the 8 days was 

fantastic!! 108 Adults & 60 Kids were tracked on 

participation sheets over the course of the week. Of 

those we tracked, the winners of the participation award 

were Shania Hogan (Adult) and Dylan Smarch (Youth).



March 2021 Recreation Report News and Highlights 

from your 

Recreation Programmer

-- Lindsay Johnston
Rec Manager

Contact

Information

Email:

teslinrec@teslin.ca

Phone: 250-688-6880

Facebook:

Teslin Recreation

Congratulations to Sam & Kelly Johnston for being named Mr & 

Mrs Teslin for 2021. 

Some other Winners throughout the week include:

Poler Run – Kyle Smith ($400 prize)

Handgames- The Ever Deadlees – Destiny Taylor, Cordell Jules, 

Aiyana Martens, Jake Galbraith, Shania and Robin Smarch 

* Prize donations from TTC Executive Council

Arctic Sports & Dene Games – Cole Hunking & Zach Wolf (One-

Foot High Kick), Aaron Chaput & Cavariah Jackson (Wrist carry)

Crib Tournament – Russell Andre (1st, $540 prize), Mathew 

Laffarty (2nd $160) 

*prize donations from Bernie and Eric Morris

Mad Trapper – Reggie Clark (1st), Russell Andre (2nd), Andrew 

Smith (3rd) 

*prize donations from TTC Health & Social

Madam Trapper- Juanita Kremer (1st), Adrianne Dewhurst (2nd), 

Lindsay Johnston (3rd) 

*prize donations from TTC Health & Social

Chainsaw Chuck- Jordan Marston (Man), Brandy Golebeski

(Woman)

Log Toss – Kingston Bottle-Wiseman (youth), Dylan Smarch 

(Kids)

Swede Saw – Roland Gergel & Jocelyn Boutillier

Thank you so much to the organizing committee and VOT Public 

works and Recreation team for all the work leading up to and 

throughout the week. Also big thanks to the TTC Health & 

Social and Lands Departments, and Wilfred for taking the lead 

on hosting events and to TTC Executive office for prize 

donations. I was truly blown away by how much the community 

came out over the week!!



March 2021 Recreation Report News and Highlights 

from your 

Recreation Programmer

-- Lindsay Johnston
Rec Manager

Contact

Information

Email:

teslinrec@teslin.ca

Phone: 250-688-6880

Facebook:

Teslin Recreation

The community spirit continued through the next weekend 

when the 2nd Annual Lakespiel took place with 16 Teslin 

based teams registered. Thanks to the volunteers for all 

the late-night efforts to fix the ever changing ice issues the 

week of the event. Despite crazy weather and less than 

ideal ice conditions everyone really seemed to have a good 

time out on the lake. The tournament wrapped up in the 

sunshine on Sunday afternoon

1st- Southern Lake Rocks

2nd – On the Rocks

3rd – The Short and Curly Ones

4th – Brooks Bandits

Best Tailgate Set Up – Da Deslin Deadlees’s New Moon 

Saloon

What a great Month!

We will take April as a bit of a transition month to 

structure some new programs for when the ice and snow 

have melted. 





Message from the Mayor

April 2, 2021

Well, spring is almost here, but given the snowbanks, its hard to believe. 

We are all hoping for a melt soon, a very slow melt, but a melt. Warmer 

days are ahead. Here is an update on some of the recent activities within 

the community and by the council.

The pandemic continues to overshadow all of our activities, although we 

are slowly moving towards fewer restrictions. It all starts with the vaccine, 

and before the most recent clinic, 67% of the regional population (Teslin 

and Johnston's Crossing) had received a first and second shot. Although it 

was below the Yukon Government's goal of 75%, it was, nonetheless, a 

step forward. Although vaccinations are underway and there are few cases 

of COVID, it vital that we continue to follow the Safe Six plus One. I realize 

it is difficult, but if we continue on this path, the Chief Medical Officer has 

indicated that restrictions will be lessened in the future. As always, please 

be respectful of the diversity of views around the vaccine and the 

pandemic. There are no easy answers.

Well, we did something entirely different for our 50th anniversary of Mini-

Rendezvous, and it was tremendously successful. Moving from a one-

weekend event to two weekend plus weeknights proved very popular, and 

we had some of the best participation in recent memory. Many thanks to 

Lindsay Johnston for her organizing efforts which started many months 

ago, and her team of staff and volunteers who worked to pull it off. These 

events take many hands to be successful, and I would like to thank 

everyone who stepped up and played a role in this event's success. Given 

the circumstances of this past year, it was great to see everyone out and 

doing their best to participate. Many thanks to Sam Johnston, who started 

Mini-Rendezvous fifty years ago. He told me during the event how amazed 

he was to be attending the 50th event! He provided much wisdom over the 

months and then jumped in and cracked the whip on us during the pole 

push. Many thanks, Sam. 



The Teslin Lakespiel was another popular event that brought a lot of people 
out. I've concluded that if you are doing a lakespiel in the Yukon, you just 
need to know that you are going to encounter some weather element. 
During the week, our staff battled melting ice due to the paint. On day one, 
participants battled driving snow that accumulated on the ice. On the 
second day, participants battled a frigid wind flowing uncontested across 
the lake surface. So, perhaps the type of curling was up to interpretation (it 
was closer to shuffleboard than curling, and we had some unique throws). 
However, it seems everyone had a lot of fun, which was the point of the 
event.
Onto the less exciting, but no less important stuff. We are currently in a 
territorial election, and I encourage you to listen to each candidate's 
platform and decide which is best for Teslin. Then, get out and vote! This is 
a good opportunity to remind you that the municipality is also in an 
election year, with the election coming in October. I am always proud to let 
other communities know of our council's diversity, where we have three 
Tlingit women serving on the council. It is representative of our community 
and keeps and the rest of us sharp. I hope this continues on the next 
council. If you are interested in getting involved in our community at the 
municipal level, I encourage you to run for a council seat. Feel free to ask 
me questions about my experience on council.
The Official Community Plan and Joint Community Development Plan with 
TTC identified trail development as a priority for the cultural, recreational, 
economic, health and safety benefits for Teslin. Recreation was also an 
important priority for this council, so we initiated the development of a 
trail plan. This plan was approved last summer, and throughout the 
planning process, it became apparent that trail planning, development and 
design should be an ongoing, iterative process for Teslin. In other words, 
it's going to take several years and constant revision before the trail 
network is fully developed. This summer, we will be focusing on building on 
the existing informal trail network that already exists in and around Teslin. 
More details on this summer's efforts are available at the Village Office. We 
are happy to discuss them with you.



At our Joint Council meeting with TTC in November, we discussed 
Village of Teslin boundary expansion. This issue is a long outstanding 
topic of discussion between VOT and TTC, and at the meeting, we both 
agreed that we want to re-engage in the process. From a municipal 
perspective, this is about expanding our service delivery area and giving 
people to opportunity to vote in municipal elections and potentially run 
for council. It is long overdue. We have several areas that need 
additional research, which will take a year followed by a year of 
community consultation before delivering it to the Minister of 
Community Services and the Municipal Board for approval. This will be 
a significant step forward for the community

Gord Curran

Mayor of Teslin
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If you would like your 

statement to be emailed 

please contact Ashley at 

the Village Office. 390-2530



Teslin EMS Meeting & Training is 
scheduled every 1st & 3rd Tuesday of 

the month at the Ambulance Bay

Contact your local EMS supervisor:
Patty Wiseman

390-2101 or 334-3047

Teslin Volunteer Fire Department
TVFD Regular Meeting

is scheduled every
2nd & 4th Tuesday of the month at the 

Village Fire bay.



FIRE

(Teslin Volunteer Fire Department)
390 - 2222

AMBULANCE

(Teslin Health Center)
390 - 4444

POLICE

(RCMP Teslin Detachment)
390 - 5555

Northwestel 1-888-423-2333

ATCO Yukon Electric

Report fallen tree on wire

1-867-633-7000

1-867-633-7039

Report wildfires
1-888-798-FIRE

(3473).

Call 9-1-1 in an emergency

If you or someone else is hurt or in 
danger, phone 9-1-1 to get help from 
RCMP, the fire department or emergency 
medical services (EMS).

Call 9-1-1 when there is:
• a life-threatening emergency or 

medical situation
• a crime in progress
• a fire
• a serious accident
• an exposure to, inhalation or 

swallowing of a poisonous substance

Do not call to test 911. It is working!

EMO facts : TTC and VOT have a joint emergency plan.

Emergency plan working group is a group of Individuals from different agencies in 
Teslin working together to keep our community prepared in case of an emergency.



Thank you very much to all those who

contributed to this month’s issue, and

special thanks to all those who shared

their awesome photos.

To receive an electronic copy of the

Teslin Post and/or if you would like to

have something posted in the monthly

issue, please email: teslinrec@teslin.ca or

admin.teslin@teslin.ca

Any comments, suggestions, ideas, and 

photos are always welcome.

mailto:teslinrec@teslin.ca

